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Abstract 

The study examines the nexus between ‘regionalism cum regional integration’ and health. Health issues, 
especially in the time of emergencies, pose some challenges for regional integration efforts and could, in 
some cases, lead to the stagnation of a regional project. On the other hand, health is a viable platform on 
which regionalism can thrive and be strengthened. More so, regional initiatives for health promotion and 
management can also help in improving the health of the people of a region or in some adverse cases 
exacerbate health issues. The relationship between the two concepts is never unidirectional. This article is 
premised on the proposition that ‘health is development’ and regionalism is essentially for development too. 
Consequently, there is a point of convergence. Lessons are drawn here from different regions on how 
regionalism and health can interact for the attainment of sustainable health goals. The study involves a 
historical, descriptive and prescriptive analysis of the phenomena. A systematic review of existing literature 
in PubMed and Web of Science databases is done to indicate the links between the concepts with relevant 
cases; to identify the opportunities and the challenges of the interaction between the two concepts. The 
theoretical underpinnings of ‘relationships’ is also examined. Regionalism offers states an opportunity to pool 
resources for the attainment of the highest standard of health for the region.  The paper, therefore, 
recommends more health’ consciousnesses in macro-regional planning and policy. Health can aid 
regionalism, and the latter has much utility in the attempt to govern and respond to health issues.  
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1. INTRODUCTION 

Health issues, especially in the time of emergencies, pose some challenges for regional integration efforts 
and could, in some cases, lead to the stagnation of a regional project. On the other hand, health is a viable 
platform on which regionalism can thrive and be strengthened. More so, regional initiatives for health 
promotion and management can also help in improving the health of the people of a region or in some 
adverse cases exacerbate health issues. The relationship between the two concepts is never unidirectional. 
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This research paper begins with an explanation on research methodology, usage of regionalism and health 
in literature as well as a discourse of the opportunities and challenges that both offers. 

1.1 Regionalism: Conceptual Clarification 

To fully understand the concept of regionalism, it is crucial to understand that regionalism ahs new variants- 
the old and the new. Old regionalism was rooted in the EU style of cooperation amongst member states. Old 
regionalism was restrictive and state-centric (Soderbaum, 2003). New Regionalism approach, on the other 
hand, holds that regions are not a given or based on geography. Cooperation amongst states should be 
hinged on the logical calculation of comparative political advantage ((Hettne, 2003). The New Regionalism 
also expands the scope of issues on which states can collaborate. These include migration, the environment, 
health and other matters of social policy. This defers significantly from economic integration, which was the 
preoccupation of old regionalism. The proponents of new regionalism believe that regional arrangements can 
do more in terms of governance if the states involved think they will gain more by sharing the cost and a 
means to an end amongst themselves (Hettne, 2003; Sordernaum, 2003). 

2. RESEARCH METHOD- SYSTEMATIC REVIEW 

The PubMed database was selected purposively as a principal database for literature in the health sciences. 
Several inclusion and exclusion criteria have been used to guide the systematic review. The year of 
publication for the articles used was 2010-2019. The keywords for the search are ‘Regionalism [All Fields] 
AND [health] 

a) Inclusion Criteria 

i. Articles on regionalism and integration, with some reference to health. 
ii. Only peer-reviewed journals were included. 
iii. Only articles with accessible full text were included. 

 

b) Exclusion Criteria 

i. experimental studies were exempted 
ii. Studies on national health governance were not included 
iii. Articles not written in English were excluded 

PubMed PRISMA Generated Flow Chart showing the Systematic Review 
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3. RESULTS 

3.1 Regionalism and Health in Literature 

There have been several conceptual links between the two concepts, that is, regionalism and health. In 
some instances, the concept of regional health agenda is used to refer to states’ cooperation at that level.  
(Herrero, 2017) More common conceptual conjunctions include “regional health policy” and “regional health 
sovereignty”, “regional social policy” “regional Health governance” amongst others (Penfold and Fourie, 
2015; Njoaguani & Folarin, 2018)  

3.2 Regionalism and Health: The opportunities 

The regional organisations could serve as the fora for collaboration amongst states. For instance, the South 
American sub-region, had incorporated health into its regional agenda. This act had been inspired by the 
ideology that ‘health is a right’. This association is made of 12 countries who have chosen to align their 
policies. Penfold and Fourie (2015) also outline some of the utility of incorporating health into regional policy 
and governance. First, regional organisations have the opportunity to harmonise health policies and act as 
key actors in contributing local knowledge and expertise to the global health agenda. Advocacy for common 
health needs can also be done through regions or sub-regional groupings.  

Similarly, regional organisations could help to facilitate communication amongst member states. In terms of 
knowledge and experience sharing the regional actors have great utility in the dissemination (Berlier, Barry, 
Shadid, Sirica, Brunier, Hasan & Bouma, 2015).  

There is other usefulness for regional health collaboration. States could use the platforms for annexing of 
health policies and encouraging every member states to build competencies for strengthening the health 
system (Sambo, Kirigia & Ki-Zerbo, 2011). Other elements of the health system can benefit from this 
collaboration. Access to medicines and vaccines can be procured at discounted rates using regional bodies. 
It will be easier to speak with one voice from these platforms. More so, research collaborations which could 
be beneficial to the course of health in the region can be initiated and concluded at the regional level. What 
regions share is common geography, similar problems and sometimes shared risk (Sun et al.,2018). The 
factor of proximity could also mean that a health threat is one could spill-over to the next (Sy, Heckert, 
Buenconsejo-Lum, Hedson, Tamang & Palafox, 2011).  Ka’opua, White, Rochester and Holden (2018) notes 
there are opportunities for collaboration in funding, data collection and analysis. These collaborations have 
already been maximised in the EU and SADC (Van Rensburg & Fourie, 2016; Kinsman et al.,2018).  

3.3 Regionalism and Health: The Challenges 

Many of the literature reviewed was quite optimistic about the prospects of health collaboration at the 
regional level. There was little or no pessimistic view about the regional partnerships for health. However, 
states must thread with caution. Many regional organisations are already overwhelmed with responsibilities. 
Many of these outfits suffer from inadequate funding and lack of political. The question of convergence is 
also a problem in mist regional arrangements around the world. How regional health agenda will fit into this 
regional organisation will differ from one organisation to another, states must engage the consideration 
effectively for comparative political advantage to decide if health issues should be handled nationally or be 
carried on to the regions. Health priority in one state might differ from the needs of another state. 

4. CONCLUSION 

The existing regionalism amongst states can be the platform for pooling resources, material and human. The 
utility of already existing regional arrangements lies in the fact that states within a geographical region tend 
to face the same risk and health challenges. However, health issues can be dragged into unnecessary 
region politics and suffer a setback. More so, the questions of the limits on internal sovereignty while yielding 
to a supranational actor might pose a challenge as states align. 
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